Citizen Participation and Public Petitions Committee Wednesday 1 May 2024
7th Meeting, 2024 (Session 6)

# PE2074: Increase local government funding to help protect the vulnerable elderly population and prevent the closure of care homes

### Introduction

Petitioner Iona Stoddart

Petition summary Calling on the Scottish Parliament to urge the Scottish

Government to increase the funding it provides to local councils, enabling them to deliver the best possible health and social care, and help to protect the vulnerable, frail and elderly population from the closure of residential and nursing care

homes.

Webpage <a href="https://petitions.parliament.scot/petitions/PE2074">https://petitions.parliament.scot/petitions/PE2074</a>

1. This is a new petition that was lodged on 18 December 2023.

- 2. A full summary of this petition and its aims can be found at **Annexe A**.
- 3. A SPICe briefing has been prepared to inform the Committee's consideration of the petition and can be found at **Annexe B**.
- 4. Every petition can collect signatures while it remains under consideration. At the time of writing, 169 signatures have been received on this petition.
- 5. The Committee seeks views from the Scottish Government on all new petitions before they are formally considered. A response has been received from the Minister for Local Government Empowerment and Planning and is included at **Annexe C** of this paper.
- 6. Members may wish to note that funding for care homes, including the situation referred to in the background information to this petition, has been <u>raised by Brian Whittle MSP during General Question Time on 14 December 2023</u>, and by Colin Smyth MSP during First Ministers Question Time on 28 March 2024.

### Action

7. The Committee is invited to consider what action it wishes to take on this petition.

Clerks to the Committee April 2024

### **Annexe A: Summary of petition**

PE2074: Increase local government funding to help protect the vulnerable elderly population and prevent the closure of care homes

### **Petitioner**

Iona Stoddart

### **Date Lodged**

18 December 2023

### **Petition summary**

Calling on the Scottish Parliament to urge the Scottish Government to increase the funding it provides to local councils, enabling them to deliver the best possible health and social care, and help to protect the vulnerable, frail and elderly population from the closure of residential and nursing care homes.

### **Previous action**

Have contacted Humza Yousaf MSP, Shona Robison MSP, Michael Matheson MSP, Anas Sarwar MSP, and South Lanarkshire Council Chief Executive regarding the proposed closure of McClymont House in Lanark.

A similar petition, related to the proposed closure of McClymont House, has have been handed into South Lanarkshire Council's public petitions committee.

### **Background information**

Due to government cuts and the current cost of living crisis, councils are being forced to make drastic cuts in their health and social care budgets.

Unused COVID-19 funds were clawed back from local authorities; we suggest the return of these funds would alleviate the considerable financial burdens facing councils, helping prevent care home closures. Current research suggests one care home in Scotland is closing every week!

South Lanarkshire Health and Social Care Partnership (HSCP) have a £38millon budget deficit for year 23/24. To save money, they have proposed closing two care homes in Lanarkshire.

After being advised that the Integration Joint Board (IJB) would be holding a vote on whether to close McClymont House, family members lobbied the four voting councillors about our concerns as this is the only remaining council run care home in the vicinity. They voted against the proposal, resulting in a split vote, a first for any Scottish IJB. New admissions have been halted and a consultation process is underway.

### Annexe B: SPICe briefing on petition PE2074

## SPICe The Information Centre An t-Ionad Fiosrachaidh

The petitioner is calling on the Scottish Parliament to urge the Scottish Government to increase the funding it provides to local councils, enabling them to deliver the best possible health and social care, and help to protect the vulnerable, frail and elderly population from the closure of residential and nursing care homes.

### **Background**

The petitioner is concerned that local authorities are not being funded sufficiently to continue to run care homes in their areas, and fears that some are being forced to close.

There has been a high level of media and other interest in the proposed closure of the care homes mentioned in the petition. South Lanarkshire Health and Social Care Partnership (HSCP) are conducting consultation events and have produced a FAQ on the consultation. The Integration Joint Board (IJB)papers for the meeting on 18 October state:

"Having regard to the increased range of services available to people in the community and the current capacity of and reducing demand for the five residential care homes, the IJB is asked to approve that the consultation process outlined at appendix 4 in respect of the commissioning of residential care service places from Dewar and McClymont Care Homes SLC is approved. This consultation process will follow the 'Planning with People' and 'COSLA' guidance and will involve direct engagement with residents, relatives, staff and wider stakeholders in the respective geographical areas. The SLC partner will also notify the Care Inspectorate that it intends to undertake an engagement process in the respective homes."

This briefing will provide general information on care homes, social care and local authority funding, to provide some context to the issues raised by the petitioner.

A minority of care homes in Scotland are owned and run by local authorities/health and social care partnerships.

The Care Inspectorate, the national regulator for care services in Scotland, publishes data on all registered care services, including care homes, and this shows that most care homes are privately owned and run. For example, the most recent <u>quarterly statistical report</u> shows that out of 779 care homes for the elderly in Scotland, 593 are privately owned, 73 owned and run by a voluntary organisation, with health boards and local authorities running the remaining 113 (16 by health boards, 97 by local authorities).

### **Social Care and support - care homes**

Local authorities are responsible for commissioning or providing social care services for their local population. They have a statutory duty to assess needs and to ensure services are provided to meet needs. As well as an assessment of needs, a financial assessment is made to find out whether a person needs to pay a contribution towards their care, or if the local authority will fund all of it, or if they will need to cover all the costs themselves.

Social care and support can be provided to someone in their own home, or, if a person cannot manage at home, then they will move to residential care – a care home. There is no difference between a care home and a nursing home - all are referred to as care homes, and will have varying input from nursing staff employed by the home, depending on the needs of the residents.

Some people will be eligible for local authority funding towards their care, but others will not because their income and assets are over a certain amount, and some choose to pay for all of the care home fees themselves and are referred to as self-funders. However, everyone is entitled to free personal and nursing care if the local authority assesses them as needing it, whether they pay for their care home or not. In this instance, the local authority pays the care home set amounts, which are reviewed annually, to cover the costs of providing personal and nursing care.

A self-funder might decide <u>not</u> to have an assessment of their needs for free personal and nursing care, and will cover the total cost of their care.

Every year councils negotiate what are known as the <u>'standard rates'</u>(p 13) which are the rates councils will pay care homes to provide care to individuals whose care costs are covered by the council. These standard rates do not apply to care homes run by health boards and local authorities for the accommodation they provide. However, the nationally agreed rates payable for care in a residential setting might be lower than the rate a home charges self-funding residents. The <u>'standard rates'</u> for 2023/2024 are:

- £888.50 a week for nursing care
- £762.62 a week for residential care

Further information on social care and support can be found on the <u>Care Information</u> Scotland website.

The <u>Charging for Residential Accommodation Guidance (CRAG)</u> is revised annually, and agreed by the Scottish Government and COSLA (the coalition of Scottish local authorities). This provides detailed guidance to local authorities on carrying out financial assessments.

The standard rates given above don't apply in the same way to council run care homes as to independent or voluntary sector run homes. According to CRAG (p12), Section 22 of the National Assistance Act 1948 requires that "local authorities set the standard rate for local authority homes at an amount equivalent to the full cost to the authority of providing the accommodation".

### Local authority funding

The majority of Scottish Government funding to local government is provided through the general revenue grant. Combined with Non-domestic Rates income, this funding amounts to over £12 billion in 2023-24 (see Local Government Finance Circular 8/23). It is the responsibility of individual local authorities to allocate this funding based on local needs and priorities, with part of it directed by the Integration Joint Board (IJB), a partnership between the local authority and NHS Board. There are statutory requirements on local authorities to deliver certain services. Social care is the second highest area of local government spend after school education (see Local Government Finance Statistics), and the Accounts Commissions has recently shown that council spend on adult social care across Scotland has increased by over 20% in real terms over the past 10 years.

The IJBs direct the funding provided to local authorities to provide adult social care, and work closely with the relevant local authority to ensure that they stay within their budget and find savings where required. The IJB and local authority referred to by the petitioner will not be unique in requiring to find recurring savings, and the board papers from 18 October 2023 provide information on the financial situation and the need for savings in social care expenditure, and outline options for the board to consider.

The <u>Accounts Commission</u> is responsible for scrutinising how money is used by local authorities, holding them to account. They report on the 32 councils, 30 health and social care integration joint boards and other joint boards and local government pension funds. They carry out annual audits of each of these and also report on a national basis on matters affecting all of local government. The Accounts Commission is independent of local authorities and the Scottish Government. Every year they publish an <u>Overview of Local Government in Scotland</u>.

The overview includes reference to services where performance is at risk or declining. One of these areas is adult social care:

### Exhibit 2.

Service performance during the covid-19 pandemic against selected Local Government Benchmarking Framework indicators up to 2021/22



Source: Audit Scotland

The overview also includes reference to a UK-wide survey by the Society of Local Authority Chief Executives (SOLACE) which found that 78 per cent of council chief executives and senior managers responding to the survey stated that they were facing a large or very large budget gap in 2023/24. Those services they identified as at risk of cuts included:

### CPPP/S6/24/7/9

- Environmental service (identified by 75 per cent of respondents)
- Libraries, leisure and tourism (identified by 67 per cent of respondents)
- Regeneration (identified by 50 per cent of respondents)
- Adult social care (identified by 44 per cent of respondents)
- Transport (identified by 38 per cent of respondents)
- Children's services (identified by 37 per cent of respondents)
- Housing (identified by 33 per cent of respondents)

### Anne Jepson Senior Researcher, SPICe 6 February 2024

The purpose of this briefing is to provide a brief overview of issues raised by the petition. SPICe research specialists are not able to discuss the content of petition briefings with petitioners or other members of the public. However, if you have any comments on any petition briefing you can email us at <a href="mailto:spice@parliament.scot">spice@parliament.scot</a>

Every effort is made to ensure that the information contained in petition briefings is correct at the time of publication. Readers should be aware however that these briefings are not necessarily updated or otherwise amended to reflect subsequent changes.

Published by the Scottish Parliament Information Centre (SPICe), an office of the Scottish Parliamentary Corporate Body, The Scottish Parliament, Edinburgh, EH99 1SP

### **Annexe C: Written submission**

### Minister for Local Government Empowerment and Planning submission of 13 February 2024

PE2074/A: Increase local government funding to help protect the vulnerable elderly population and prevent the closure of care homes

Please accept my apologies for providing a response to this petition at such a late date. There was a delay in this being passed to my officials for consideration.

I can advise you that this is not a matter that the Scottish Government can intervene in. In a challenging Budget settlement, the Scottish Government has increased the Local Government Settlement's share of the discretionary budget; delivered record funding of over £13.9 billion; and made available a further £144 million to support reaching agreement with councils to freeze council tax.

As long as they act lawfully, it is up to each democratically-elected council how it manages its day-to-day business and decision-making processes including the spending of discretionary budget allocations. It is indeed the view of Scottish Ministers that locally elected representatives are best placed to prioritise the needs of local communities.

High quality community health and social care support helps creating thriving communities and a thriving economy across Scotland. We have heard repeatedly from people with lived experience that the current adult social care system must change to drive up standards to a consistent level across the country. We remain committed to delivering a National Care Service to improve quality, fairness and consistency of provision that meets individuals' needs. To achieve this, we will continue working with people with lived experience of social care and community healthcare, as well as councils and trade unions, as we build the National Care Service.

Once again, please accept my apologies for the delay in providing this response. I do hope, however this reply is of some assistance.

JOE FITZPATRICK